Northeast Association of State Transportation Officials 

DRAFT Minutes 

Board of Directors Meeting of June 5, 2011

Groton, Connecticut

The following handouts were e-mailed prior to and/or handed out at the meeting to Board Members:

· Minutes from June 13, 2010

· DRAFT minutes from Webinar/Conference Call December 28, 2010

· Documents related to the Treasurer’s report 

Agenda Item 1:  Welcome & Introductions

NASTO President George N. Campbell, Jr. (NH) welcomed this year’s Board of Directors and thanked James Redecker (CT) for hosting this year’s conference.  The President then asked each attendee to introduce themselves to the group.  All members were present except New Jersey.  The provinces of Quebec and Ontario were present, as was Ann Stubbs from the Council of Northeast Governors (CONEG). 

Agenda Item II:  Minutes and Reports

Minutes from Previous Meeting: President Campbell asked for comments on the draft minutes from the December 28, 2010 Webinar/Conference Call.  With no comments and no discussion, there was a motion, seconded and the minutes were approved. 

Treasurer’s Report:  Michael Baker (PA), Treasurer identified a current cash balance of $55,646.35, a 24 month CD from 2009 valued at $100,000 and a 36 month CD valued at $100,000 from 2010.  All inclusive: $260,00 value in the bank.  

Mr. Baker reported that the Board approved a $48,000 member subsidy for Delaney Events (event coordinator for the conference).  $3,429 was designated as the amount approved for each member department.  At the end of the conference, more accurate information about the subsidy will be available. 

Requests for membership dues are sent out during the first week of each year.  As of the meeting date, NASTO is awaiting checks from 5 members.  

The fiscal year for NASTO runs from 9/1 to 8/31 because of NASTO’s non-profit status.  Estimated year-end (with assumptions) is $269,390.00.  

There is an IRS requirement for new officers to sign an annual conflict of interest statement.  That requirement has been in effect for the last 4-5 years to ensure the appropriate handling of funds.  Mr. Baker stated that he would be seeking signatures after the meeting.  

Mr. Baker was thanked and applauded for his efforts as Treasurer.  There was a motion to accept the Treasurer’s report, a second, and the report was approved. 

Air Quality Committee:  Michael Baker (PA) as Chair of the Air Quality Committee reviewed the minutes of the meeting from April in Philadelphia.  5 NASTO members were present for the meeting and an additional 3 attended by phone.  FHWA and FTA were in attendance.  Mr. Baker distributed copies of the agenda and minutes.  There was a lot of interest in new emissions air quality model.  There is some speculation that EPA may give an additional 1 year grace period for the new standards.    The Transportation Climate Initiative group is holding a meeting at the end of the NASTO conference and more information will be available then.  There was a motion to accept Mr. Baker’s report, a second and approval to accept.  

Agenda Item III: Officers Nominating Committee Report & Election

Beverley Swaim-Staley (MD) was nominated as incoming Vice President in the December 28 Webinar Board of Directors Meeting minutes.  A motion was put forward and seconded with unanimous vote for her to assume NASTO Presidency following President Campbell.

There was a motion, second, and unanimous vote for Jeffrey Mullan (MA) to assume NASTO Vice President Role.

There was a motion, second and unanimous vote to continue Mike Baker (PA) as NASTO Treasurer.  

Agenda Item IV:  Maintenance of NASTO Web Site

Terry Bellamy (DC) spoke to the matter of the NASTO Web Site.  He cited history that DC took on the Website management from 2010-2012.  The contractual commitment remains in place through the end of 2012 and at that point DC would be seeking another state to take on the role of NASTO Website management.  There was discussion requesting more information on what is involved in managing the website, and that the management of the website might be more efficiently managed if it followed the presidency.  There was a request that the records show Website management should reside with the NASTO President.  The transition will take place in June of 2012 and the item should be further discussed in Board of Director meetings held between now and then. 

Agenda Item V:  2012 NASTO Annual Meeting Location

Incoming President Swaim-Staley announced that next year’s Annual Meeting will take place in Baltimore at the Renaissance Baltimore Harborplace Hotel on June 10,11, and 12, 2012.  The location is easily accessible by air/rail/transit and the city will be celebrating the anniversary of the War of 1812.  

Agenda Item VI: Panel Discussion: Potential Joint Procurement Enterprise NASTO States

President Campbell referenced last year’s survey of members and the fact that diminishing resources require innovation.  NASTO, as a region, has great potential power as a group purchasing entity. This agenda item is an exploration into Group Purchasing Opportunities through NASTO.    President Campbell introduced David Bernhardt (ME) to serve as moderator for this agenda item.  Mr. Bernhardt has demonstrated leadership in savings and innovation with group purchasing initiatives through work with the Tri-State region including Maine, Vermont and New Hampshire.  The presentation for the NASTO Board of Director’s meeting was developed through Joseph Giglio, Professor at the College of Business at Northeastern University, and Karsten B. Pedersen, Fellow at the Center for Strategic Studies, College of Business, Northeastern University.   Karsten Pedersen conducted the presentation.  Following the presentation, copies of the presentation were distributed to the members of the Board of Directors and discussion followed.  NASTO needs to decide if this is something they would like to explore.  Members of the Board discussed variations in state purchasing laws and specifications, which would have to be reviewed.    It was determined that if any Board Members are interested in investigating possibilities they should contact either George Campbell or Beverley Swaim-Staley.  The working group will be expected to report in during the fall meeting.  

Agenda Item VII:  Other Business-Extension of CONEG Contract 

CONEG has a contract that ends in June of 2011.  President Campbell requested a motion to extend the CONEG contract in the amount of $5,500 for strictly administrative support for one additional year.  The motion was seconded and approved. 

Agenda Item VIII:  State by State Roundup 

Each member reported key activities/issues for their state or province: 

Vermont: 

  
Funding issues are the top priority.  Budgets were over target this year due to weather emergencies.

Massachusetts: 


The system the people want is not affordable.  Funding concerns are significant despite creative approaches.  MA recently consolidated 6 Surface Transportation Areas into 1, $225M in savings on a $5.6B enterprise.  There is a backlog of repairs and $20M in debt.  There will be no fuel tax increase although a 19 cent increase was proposed.  Not sure what will happen with tolling, but without increased revenue, fear for degradation of service. 

Ontario:  

Staff cuts continue (down 5% this year), while Capital plans increase.  There is not much private sector work.  Most design work is outsourced, and they are working with more “Design/Build” and bundling of contracts.  At this point most maintenance work is outsourced.  Ontario is dealing with an aging infrastructure –most built in the 1950’s. 

District of Columbia: 


The Bike Share program was rolled out this year and an additional 500 bicycles were added to the system: very successful program.  Design/Build street car program is nearing completion.  DC is facing a 19% reduction in their budget.

Delaware: 

A new Secretary has been nominated. A Transportation Trust Fund Task Force completed a report including 93 recommendations for potential ways to increase revenues.  

Maryland: 

A Blue Ribbon Commission created a report indicating the need for $800M to be added to the Trust Fund and several recommendations for doing so.  No recommendations made it through the legislature.  Just announced the largest toll increase in history. Port/Airport having best year for usage in 50 years of keeping records. Noticing that the contractors are not spending the dollars they are being given, they seem reluctant to staff up now for layoffs later due to lack of work.  

New Hampshire:  


Has increased tolls twice in the last 4 years.  The state is facing a tough legislative session and the Department is facing a possible loss of $110M in revenue.  Turnpike system is strong, Capital program is strong, contractor bids are very aggressive, working relationship with the State of Maine around bridges between the two states has been improving. 

Connecticut: 

 
Governor is supportive of the Transportation infrastructure and has a new “Transformation Transportation Policy”.  Bids are active and coming in low.  

Pennsylvania:


New Secretary Barry Schoch appointed.  The Governor wants to create a Transportation Funding Commission to see if there is a way to raise revenue without raising the gas tax.  Just completed an accelerated Bridge program. 

New York: 


Governor’s first priority was completing a budget on time.  While there is an overall budget deficit, the transportation budget was left intact.  The Governor created a SAGE Commission to identify opportunities for savings and gas efficiencies.  Capital program runs out of funds as of 3/31/12.  MTA has a 5 year need of $26B and no funds are available.  An internal working group is working on ways to bring in revenue.  Governor is also launching 10 regional economic development councils with transportation funding and infrastructure issues on the agenda. 

Maine: 

Also looking at a tough legislative session.  Budget has started out at $200M less than the last 2 years.  Capital work plan is down about $100M.  Tripled bridge funding after the MN bridge accident.  Indexing is being repealed (source of funding).  Budget is short $1.5B over the next 10 years.   Can survive the next two years, not sure beyond.  

Rhode Island: 


Commuter Rail Connection expansion project is underway.  It is a large multi-state initiative and requires public education process.  A Blue Ribbon Commission has been established to identify the needs of the transportation infrastructure-involves public involvement.  There is no funding in the state capital program, they rely 100% on federal funds and borrow the match (need to wean off borrowing match). High debt service, looking at possibility of tolling on I-95.  Gas tax is already high.  Reauthorization is expected to go down.  There will be implications for Every Day Counts and Performance metrics.  

Quebec: 

Quebec has experienced 5 deaths on bridges in 2006, which led Government to invest in a 15-year plan for improving Transportation infrastructure.  Quebec has 20,000 miles of road system, 20% of effort is to development, 80% toward maintenance.  Currently transportation funding is obtained through fuel tax, registrations, licensing.   Always seeking funds.  A copy of Quebec’s transportation strategic plan brochure was distributed.  

President Campbell’s Summary:  All NASTO members acknowledge their organizations are facing challenges and that they are all working to maximize their existing resources, while seeking innovative approaches for further cost savings.  President Campbell noted that it is impressive to hear what is going on. 

Announcement:   John Horsley pointed out that it is NASTO’s turn to nominate someone for the AASHTO Board.  If anyone is interested please see Susan Martinovich for details, about the role, then notify George Campbell to put forward a name.  Vote will be by secret ballot at the Tuesday Session.  

Jeff Mullan (MA) made a motion to thank George Campbell for his efforts and taking over as President. Second, unanimously approved. 

Meeting Adjourned. 

